

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
May 12, 2015
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Wes Phinney, Cullen Ryan, Josh D’Alessio, David McCluskey, Jon Bradley, Elizabeth Szatkowski, John Gallagher, Sheldon Wheeler, Don Harden, Donna Kelley, Shawn Yardley
Council Members Not Present: Jeff Vane
Guests:  Mary Francis Bartlett, Al Monier, Ginny Dill, Craig Phillips, Dennis Marble, Tom McLaughlin
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.
Review of Minutes: Minutes from March and April were reviewed. Josh D’Alessio should be listed as a Member (pending approval) rather than as a Guest. Both sets of minutes approved as amended.
National Housing Trust Fund:

Dan Brennan, Director of the MaineHousing Development Department, said there would be an announcement out soon about a meeting scheduled for June 25 for anyone interested in the National Housing Trust Fund allocation that will be released some time in 2016.  MaineHousing will be developing an allocation plan, to be incorporated into the larger Consolidated Plan, and HUD requires that there be an opportunity for public input as part of that process.  
Portland Overflow Shelter Closure:
-There is a rally today in Portland to bring awareness to this issue. The city is under great financial pressure. Because of the City’s current General Assistance policies, particularly regarding asylum seekers, the state has withheld somewhere between $7M to $9M in General Assistance reimbursement.

-The City Council has decided to take action to try to mitigate the financial crisis, including announcing the closure of the one overflow shelter that is still being regularly used, that they will no longer be providing hotel/motel vouchers for Family Shelter overflow, and they will eliminate GA for asylum seekers whose I-94 status has expired, which could impact about 50 families.  
-There seems to be a very prevalent attitude that people who use the shelters are ‘from away’. The most recent Point in Time shows that more than half the clients are from the greater Portland area. Less than one quarter came from “out of state”, but 80% of those consider Maine their Home State – they grew up here, have family here, or spent time living and working here in their past.

-ESAC (Portland’s Emergency Shelter Assessment Committee) held an emergency meeting late last month and a number of providers agreed to work together to help coordinate housing and support resources toward housing as many of these clients as they could, but DHHS announce a freeze on BRAP, which would have been a large part of this effort.

-In the past, the City of Portland would typically have been more supportive of basic safety net programs and efforts, but there have been many changes, both on the Council and among other city staff, and a shift towards a more conservative approach. This new climate, and the current financial crisis, are combining to make it very difficult to get support from the city.
-This is not just a Portland issue – what happens there will eventually impact the rest of the state – the problem is with the system as a whole, not just with how things are or have been done in Portland.
- MOTION: SHC should ask Portland City Council to maintain their policy of sheltering those in need, not start turning people away, leaving them on the streets. The SHC will continue to advocate at the state level for resources for shelters, and will emphasis that it is more fiscally responsible to shelter and house people than to leave them homeless on the streets. Cullen will draft a letter. PASSED.

DHHS Updates: 

-Sheldon Wheeler is now the Director of SAMHs and will be hiring to fill some vacant positions, including his old one. One of his first major efforts involves working on a 1915-I waiver, which targets a specific set of services for people whose level of need is just below the institutional threshold. This also involves discussions with CMS and moving away from the PNMI model. He is also pushing for the ANSA tool to be used as part of the assessment for this.
-SHC does not want changes in funding structures to result in people being unhoused; Sheldon agrees.

- Sheldon said he is not comfortable with sticking with the EIS data system going forward, but right now it is the only platform available that he can immediately bring up to speed. He is looking at some 3rd party options.  Medicaid has typically supported such system upgrades with a 90/10 match. Some states have spent millions creating their own systems. Purchasing a system that is already up and running in other states would be far less costly. Members suggested it would be helpful in any new system or platform allowed providers to use it to run their own reports.

-The department’s 16/17 biennial budget proposal includes a request for additional BRAP funding that would create approximately 200 more vouchers. Would be willing to consider a prioritization structure such as has been done with Shelter Plus Care, but need to analyze the current population and usage to determine how many clients are using it as homeless transitional housing and how many are, for all intents and purposes, using it as a form of permanent housing because they will never get Section 8/ HCV due to their criminal histories.  May need to reclassify BRAP to more accurately reflect how it is actually being used.
-Trying to find some middle ground on the methadone issue so that people who are addicted and seeking treatment have an option other than Suboxone, which will not work for active users, but those on methadone can transition to Suboxone. Methadone has to have separate clinics, by Federal law, so it is more expensive. Members expressed concern that the administration is making this a political issue, not addressing it as a public health issue that needs real workable solution.
-Riverview is working to increase the credentialing of staff. There is a push to separate the civil and the forensic elements so they are not housed under one roof, but there needs to be more forensic support at the community level.
SHC Blueprint for how DHHS can help end homelessness:
SHC reviewed of the list of ideas and suggestions from last month with Sheldon Wheeler. He said that he could support most of these points, and that some were already in the works, or at least in the discussion phase in the department. Adding new staff is not likely at this time, but perhaps there could be some repurposing of existing roles. This and some other new items were added to the list.

-Repurposing existing staff to establish a Homeless Services arm.

-Have everything possible focus on/contribute to wellness and recovery.

-Do what can be done to narrow the pipeline to homeless, broaden the pipeline to housing.

-Merge permissions and modernize collaboration and information sharing. (Maine rules regarding privacy and information sharing are much stricter than the federal requirements.)

-Money should follow the person, not stay at the agency or facility.

-Standardize intakes and clarify definitions of services.

-Expand the Health Information Network.

-There are many for-profit agencies providing services that are not invested in the community based approach, in collaborations, or in improving efficiencies – we need to get them on board too.

-Turn-over of the top several layers of staff at state agencies with each new administration makes it difficult to make any changes that could take more than a few years to implement.
-Transportation is a huge issue in the state, even in relatively urban areas, and needs to be addressed.

-The increasingly elderly population, homeless and otherwise, will present unique challenges.
COC Updates:
-The two CoC’s have been meeting jointly to discuss Centralized Intake and Performance Measures.

-Registration for the next application is completed, and the NOFA may be out soon.

-Both CoC’s participated in a VA Gaps Analysis to determine housing needed for Veterans.

-HUD TA will be taking a more directive role and focusing on system wide performance, not just individual projects, and HUD is encouraging efforts, like the one in Maine, to work with CH and LTS to get them into permanent supportive, or rapid rehousing programs.

MaineHousing Updates:
-MaineHousing will soon be announcing details on a 4% Program for housing with limited subsidy.

-Cindy Namer, Denise Lord and Bill Olsen are in Chicago attending a Supportive Housing Conference. 

-Still no commitment from DHHS regarding services for the LIHTC initiative. 

-John asked if any individual agencies were having any luck making direct contact with these projects and Cullen said that CHOM has been able to place clients in the Rockland and Edgecomb areas.

-The new shelter referral process for HCV seems to be working well – members suggested that a training for shelter staff on who and how to refer might be helpful.

-This year’s Affordable Housing Conference will be in Bangor on Tuesday, October 13th. This coincides with the date of SHC meeting that month. There will be several tracks of sessions on related topics, including homelessness. 
-Members brought up that often clients with vouchers in hand are not able to secure housing because the units that are affordable will not pass HQS. Could MaineHousing develop a loan or grant program that would allow landlords to make repairs, and improve the housing stock. 

Public Policy Committee: 

Met last Friday. Had an Op Ed published in Portland last month. Bangor Daily has agreed to publish another but no date for that has been determined yet.
Federal: The House Budget is out and does not look so good. It would move money away from the National Housing Trust Fund, and basically forbid congress from funding it in the future. Is also underfunds TBRA (Tenant Based Rental Assistance) and other Homeless Assistance grants. 
State: LD 443 is still moving forward. Lots of people now want to help, but that may complicate things. We do not want this to become a partisan issue, but there are other agenda items being tacked on to the original proposal – things like a shelter for victims of sex trafficking, the HOME Fund, Vouchers, the issues going on in Portland now – all of which could slow this down, sink it entirely. 

-There were a number of bills proposed that would have limited safety net programs. Cullen testified against these on behalf of SHC. 

-MMA (Maine Municipal Association) is against the Governor’s revenue sharing proposal and over all the legislature seems to be rejecting much of what the Governor put forward. 
Other:
None.
Next Meeting: June 9, 2015
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